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Minutes of the

ARKANSAS NATURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION
January 29, 2014
The regular meeting of the Arkansas Natural Resources Commission was held Wednesday, January 29, 2014, at 9:30 a.m., at the office of the Arkansas Natural Resources Commission, 101 East Capitol, Suite 350, Little Rock, Arkansas.

Commissioners in attendance were Chairman Corbet Lamkin; Vice-Chairman David Feilke; Fred Fowlkes; Neal Anderson; Mike Carter; Don Richardson; Sloan Hampton; and Ann Cash.  Jerry Hunton participated via teleconference call.
Staff members participating included: Randy Young, Executive Director; Jon Sweeney, Deputy Director/Chief Engineer; Crystal Phelps, General Counsel; Adrian Baber, Chief, Conservation Division; Edward Swaim, Chief, Water Resources Management Division; Dave Fenter, Marketing Management; Cynthia Bearden, Agency Controller; Todd Fugitt, Senior Geologist; Gina Wilson; Darla Brooks, Financial Programs Manager; Blake Walters, Land Resource Specialist; Nancy Gambill, Engineer Supervisor; Carla Hill, Administrative Assistant; Veronica Villalobos-Pogue; Mike Borengasser; Kathryn Stewart; Lori Scott-Nakai; Jayne Dooley; and Pat Smith, Executive Assistant.

Chairman Lamkin called the meeting of the Arkansas Natural Resources Commission to order.

A list of guests is attached to the minutes.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES; DECEMBER 10 and DECEMBER 12, 2013
Upon motion by Mr. Carter, second by Mr. Richardson, the Commission approved the minutes of the December 10, 2013, regular meeting, and the December 12, 2013, special telephonic meeting.

REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR


Employee Recognition - Mr. Young presented a ten-year service certificate to Veronica Villalobos-Pogue for her service to the State of Arkansas. 

Reappointment of Ann Cash to the Commission – Mr. Young was pleased to announce that Mrs. Cash was reappointed to the Commission by Governor Beebe to serve another term.  

Date Change for the May Commission Meeting – Mr. Young stated the necessity to change the regularly scheduled May meeting date from May 21 to May 16, 2014.  Chairman Lamkin will be hosting that meeting in Magnolia, Arkansas.


Proposed Revision to July 17, 2013 Minutes – Mr. Young advised that the July 17, 2013, minutes failed to reflect that Commissioner David Feilke was in attendance at the meeting in Clinton, Arkansas and recommended a revision showing him present.  Upon motion by Mrs. Cash, second by Mr. Hampton, the Commission approved the revision to the minutes as presented.


Chairman Lamkin excused himself and requested Vice-Chairman Feilke to preside over the meeting in his absence.

STATUS OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS


Mrs. Cynthia Bearden presented the financial assistance report dated December 31, 2013.  (Copy of report attached to the minutes).  

LEGAL ISSUES


Special Report of the Legislative Joint Auditing Committee – Mrs. Phelps presented the Legislative Joint Auditing Committee’s Special Report, dated December 12, 2013, and highlighted each of the results addressed by the committee.  She advised that the second meeting of that committee will be held today at the Capitol at 1:30 p.m.


Mr. Carter asked if this legislative report states that the Commissioners cannot have any prior conversations with staff about issues being brought before the Commission except during a regular Commission meeting.


Mrs. Phelps stated that the Eoff hearing was an exception because it had become an adversarial proceeding and that staff was serving as prosecutors, and Commissioners were sitting to make a decision.  The Legislative Committee found that communications between staff and Commissioners were not fair to Mr. Eoff, and deemed it ex parte communication.  She added that if the Commissioners want to inquire of staff about any matter prior to a meeting, there is no procedure or policy that prohibits such communication.


Mr. Fowlkes asked if the report says that a hearing should have been conducted differently by the Commission than a regular meeting.  Mr. Carter stated that if this case goes before a Circuit Court, the decision cannot be admitted.

Mr. Young interjected that there were Commission meetings in March and May in which this matter was on the agenda.  The Commission heard extensive presentations from staff about Mr. Eoff’s violations.  With that information alone, it is clear that he is guilty of violating our rules regarding the construction of his dam.


Mrs. Phelps advised that the Administrative Procedure Act allows hearings to be held before agencies.  When agency hearings are appealed, a judge reviews those decisions.


Mr. Young stated that the Legislative Joint Auditing Committee has recommended that the Commission address its regulations to provide clarity, therefore, the staff will be presenting proposed changes to our rules essentially to put the dam safety program in the same mode of operation as all other programs.  Presently, the Executive Director does not make the first decision, the Commission does.  Staff will be proposing that the first decision be made by the director of the Commission.  Then, if necessary, it will be heard by an outside hearing officer from the Attorney General’s office or another state agency.  This will build a record for presentation to the Commission.

Mrs. Phelps thinks this proposed rule revision will benefit the Commission.  The staff will be the ones collecting information, along with technical expertise by staff engineers determining a dam’s safety.  Staff expertise was not a large factor in the Eoff case because the dam was in a floodway and not permitted.  In the future, all technical arguments would occur at the staff level, and by the time it is presented to the Commission, it could determine if the Director’s decision was correct.

Mr. Hampton asked how our rules compared with other agencies.  Mr. Young stated that he sits on the PC&E Commission and it has its own hearing officer.  PC&E has no interaction with ADEQ’s staff for all of these same reasons.  The Arkansas Water Well Construction Commission operates similarly to ANRC’s.

Mr. Young advised that the Commission’s rules require that there be a ‘roll-call’ vote when a vote is not unanimous.  There was one vote at the hearing in Clinton that wasn’t unanimous, and we failed to have a ‘roll-call’ vote.

Chairman Lamkin returned to the meeting and resumed his role as chairman.

Commissioner Expense Reimbursement and Stipend – Mrs. Crystal Phelps presented information pertaining to the stipend and travel reimbursement.  Upon motion by Mr. Feilke, second by Mr. Richardson, the Commission, pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §25-16-904 and Ark. Code Ann. §25-16-902, agreed to decline payment of an $85.00 per meeting attended stipend for members of the Commission, and authorized expense reimbursement for official business at the rate of state employees.
FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

APPLICATIONS FOR FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE


Mr. Fenter presented staff recommendations for the referenced projects below requesting financial assistance from the Water Development Fund (WDF), and the Water, Sewer and Solid Waste Fund (WSSW).


Upon motion by Mr. Anderson, second by Mr. Fowlkes, the Commission approved the following recommendations:

BODCAW (NEVADA COUNTY) (WDF)
Up to $51,500.00
PURPOSE OF FUNDS:  Installation of a water main to provide service to 4 new customers.

The Commission approved a grant for Bodcaw in an amount up to $51,500.00 from the Water Development Fund.  An administrative fee in an amount up to $1,500.00 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the town establishing and maintaining a depreciation reserve fund.

MAGNET BUTTERFIELD WATER ASSOCIATION (HOT SPRING COUNTY) (WDF) Up to $618,000.00

PURPOSE OF FUNDS: Construction of a 150,000 gallon elevated water storage tank and a pump station.
The Commission approved a loan for Magnet Butterfield Water Association in an amount up to $618,000.00 from the Water Development Fund. This loan is for twenty (20) years at three and one-half percent (3.5%) interest.  An administrative fee in an amount up to $18,000.00 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the association establishing and maintaining a depreciation reserve fund.

LAMAR (JOHNSON COUNTY) (WSSW)
Up to $515,000.00
PURPOSE OF FUNDS:  Installation of a membrane filtration system to their sewer treatment plant.

The Commission approved a loan for Lamar in an amount up to $515,000.00 from the Water, Sewer and Solid Waste Fund.  This loan is for twenty (20) years at three and one-half percent (3.5%) interest.  An administrative fee in an amount up to $15,000.00 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the city establishing and maintaining a depreciation reserve fund.
MAPLE CREEK FARMS SEWER IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT #1 (SALINE COUNTY) (WSSW)

Up to $231,750.00
PURPOSE OF FUNDS:  Improvements and repairs to the wastewater treatment plant and rehab of collection system pump stations

The Commission approved a loan for Maple Creek Farms Sewer Improvement District #1 in an amount up to $231,750.00 from the Water, Sewer and Solid Waste Fund.  This loan is for twenty (20) years at three and one-half percent (3.5%) interest.  An administrative fee in an amount up to $6,750.00 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the district establishing and maintaining a depreciation reserve fund.

TAYLOR (COLUMBIA COUNTY) (WSSW)
                          Up to $77,250.00
PURPOSE OF FUNDS:  Replace sewer pump station.

The Commission approved a loan for Taylor in an amount up to $77,250.00 from the Water, Sewer and Solid Waste Fund.  This loan is for twenty (20) years at three and one-half percent (3.5%) interest.  An administrative fee in an amount up to $2,250.00 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the city establishing and maintaining a depreciation reserve fund.

ADDITIONAL FUNDS:

Mr. Fenter reported that the Executive Director, pursuant to the Commission regulations, increased funding for the following projects:

DOVER (POPE COUNTY) (00931-WSSW-G)
Up to $21,012.00

PURPOSE OF FUNDS:  Additional construction costs associated with sewer line extension.

Additional funding was in the form of a grant in an amount up to $21,012.00 from the Water, Sewer and Solid Waste Fund.  An administrative fee in an amount up to $612.00 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the city contributing $10,000.00 in local funds to the project.

COMPTON WATER ASSOCIATION (NEWTON COUNTY)(00953-WSSW-G)
Up to $18,540.00

PURPOSE OF FUNDS:  Additional construction costs associated with upgrades and repairs to the Fire Road water storage tank.

Additional funding was in the form of a grant in an amount up to $18,540.00 from the Water, Sewer and Solid Waste Fund.  An administration fee in an amount up to $540.00 is to be retained by the Commission.  Approval is contingent upon the association establishing and maintaining a depreciation reserve fund.
AUTHORITY TO CHANGE  FUNDING SOURCES:
In order to better utilize available Commission funds, the Executive Director may fund the following previously approved projects from the Water, Sewer and Solid Waste Fund or Water Development Fund instead of the Arkansas Water, Waste Disposal and Pollution Abatement Facilities General Obligation Bond Program.  Upon motion by Mr. Anderson, second by Mr. Hampton, the Commission approved authorizing the Executive Director to change funding sources on the following projects upon closing:


(1) Lepanto  WRD-003-843   March 27, 2013  
$1,030,000.00


(2) Warren   WRD-003-751   February 9, 2011
$824,000.00
All requirements of the fund from which the project is funded shall apply.  If the Executive Director uses this authority, he shall report his actions to the Commission at its next regular meeting. 

CONSERVATION DIVISION

APPOINTMENTS AND REAPPOINTMENTS TO CONSERVATION DISTRICT BOARDS


Upon motion by Ms. Cash, second by Mr. Fowlkes, the Commission approved the following appointments:
APPOINTMENTS

Carroll County CD
Coy Huff

Franklin County CD
Joe Williams

Hot Spring County CD
Ron Harper

Pulaski County CD
Jenny Winthrow


Carl (Butch) Eggers

JEFFERSON COUNTY CONSERVATION DISTRICT BOARD APPLICANTS – Mr. Baber presented two applicants for the same position in Jefferson County.  He gave background information on Ms. Meredith Baker and Mr. Doug Fletcher.  Ms. Baker was recommended by the Jefferson County Conservation District Board and Mr. Fletcher petitioned the Commission directly.  Mr. Young advised that the conservation district law allows a landowner to petition directly to the Commission and Mr. Fletcher chose that method.  Upon motion by Ms. Cash, second by Mr. Hampton, the Commission appointed Ms. Meredith Baker to the Board in Jefferson County.

Upon motion by Ms. Cash, second by Mr. Carter, the Commission approved the following reappointments:
REAPPOINTMENTS

Calhoun County CD
Billy F. Williams

Chicot County CD
Grady Keith

Cleburne County CD
Patrick McGary

Lawrence County CD
Tony Teel

Pope County CD
Roy Reaves

Pulaski County CD
Debbie Moreland

Stone County CD
Eddie Stewart
CONSERVATION DISTRICT ACTIVITY REPORT – Mr. Blake Walters introduced Mr. Roy Reaves with the Pope County Conservation District.  Mr. Reaves outlined four goals for the district, (1 serve the constituents, (2 educate and encourage conservation, (3 promote the Pope County Conservation District, and (4 remain financially stable.  He requested additional training and booklets for new directors, and stressed early promotion of their involvement.  He also requested more one-on-one involvement with ANRC Land Resource Specialists.  He stated that each district needs to be regularly evaluated and successes showcased.  He suggested fringe benefits to increase salaries of district employees which would reduce the district’s cost.

Mr. Carter suggested evaluating the best and worst districts.  Mr. Reaves agreed that everyone can learn from the best.

WATER RESOURCES MANAGEMENT DIVISION


Update on Arkansas Water Plan - Mr. Swaim distributed a thumb-drive to each Commissioner containing the Demand and Supply Reports with appendices to those reports.  Because of volume, this method is less cumbersome than a hard copy.  All reports and meeting information are also available on the website.  

Mr. Swaim stated that the meeting in Lonoke was very successful and  attended by about 175 people.  The meeting included break-out sessions divided into different interest areas.  The results of that meeting are contained in a memorandum, addressed to the Issues and Recommendations Work Group members, dated January 21. 

Mr. Todd Fugitt highlighted the issues pertaining to ground water that were discussed during the Lonoke meeting.  The issues involved programs of the Commission, such as modeling and water-use reporting, which are tools being used for the development of the water plan.  He covered misperceptions seen by the public on these programs; one being accuracy of water-use reporting.  USGS is using a method to red-flag unrealistic numbers given on water-use reports.

Mr. Feilke commented that he was glad to hear about the reporting system, but asked how much emphasis was being put on those reports and why they were necessary.


Mr. Fugitt stated that most farmers try to provide an accurate number on their reports.  Mr. Feilke advised that a better system needs be used because too many farmers don’t have a clear understanding of the importance of accuracy to the program.


Mr. Young asked if USGS could give ANRC the number of water-use reports that are red-flagged.  Mr. Fugitt stated that they could.  Mr. Young requested those numbers, so he could see how many instances occur each year.

ACTIVITY REPORTS


Informational activity reports were presented by the following:  Charles Glover, President, AACD; Steve Jacks, USDA/Natural Resources Conservation Service; and Jim Petersen, USGS.


Of special interest, Mr. Glover announced that the Envirothon winner was Haas Hall Academy in Fayetteville, Arkansas.  They will represent Arkansas in Georgia.  The Executive Board will be attending the NACD annual meeting in Anaheim to receive the award for 100% participation in NACD.  Surveys were sent out to districts requesting suggestions for changing the date of the annual meeting currently being held in December.  The consensus is to change the date to February.

Mr. Glover invited the Commission to attend the upcoming area meetings in their area of the state.

COMMISSION TRAVEL EXPENSE REIMBURSEMENT
Approval of Travel Reimbursement – Upon motion by Ms. Cash, second by Mr. Anderson, the Commission approved reimbursable expenses for the Chairman or his designated representative to attend the following:


(1)
Arkansas Association of Conservation Districts Area Meetings, 2014
ADJOURN
RECONVENE

Chairman Lamkin called the meeting of the Arkansas Natural Resources Commission to order.


Mr. Carter stated that the Commission approved a $3 million loan to upgrade the water system for the City of Clinton.  Upon motion by Mr. Carter, second by Mrs. Cash, he recommended the Commission defer finalization of that loan until the next meeting because of the potential threat to the water system as long as the Eoff dam is in place.  The Chairman asked for discussion.

Mr. Richardson interjected that the dam is an eminent threat to Clinton’s water system.  He stated that he could not sit on the Commission and allow $3 million in loan funds jeopardized because of an illegally and poorly built dam.  Mr. Anderson added that constructing the clarifier before the dam is removed is a risk.

Mr. Young requested Mr. Fenter give the Commission his judgment as to the ramifications of this action.  Mr. Fenter stated that Mr. Richard Dawson, staff engineer, has been in contact with Clinton’s engineer and he anticipated that construction would start sometime this summer.  This means that bidding would probably be in May or June, and the loan would have to be closed before that time.  

Mr. Fenter said the City of Clinton is experiencing runoff from surrounding areas that ends up around the structure that is in the lake causing turbidity, therefore, they need the clarifier just to handle current problems.  Presently, the Department of Health is watching this problem.

Mr. Anderson asked if this puts other funding in jeopardy.  Mr. Fenter stated that additional funding would be coming from federal sources.  Mr. Richardson advised that $2 million in federal funds has been appropriated.  


Mr. Young stated that this action would not keep the city from going forward, but just putting them on notice that the Commission has concerns that they want to get resolved before closing the loan.  


Mr. Fowlkes stressed that the Commission may be seen as punishing the City of Clinton because the dam was not removed.


Mr. Richardson stated that the initial order to remove the dam was from the County Floodplain Administrator, and this may help them realize that they need to go forward with their order.


Mr. Fenter asked if the Commission wanted the dam removed before moving forward with the project.  Mr. Carter said that if this dam fails, the filtration system is going to be in jeopardy.  Mr. Fowlkes added that he didn’t think anything was going to change between now and March.

Mr. Carter withdrew his motion, but reiterated that this is a bad situation for Clinton.  Mrs. Cash voiced her concern about the possible failure of the dam, and withdrew her second to the motion.

ADJOURN

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.  

_______________________________________
__________________
J. Randy Young, P.E.




Date

Executive Director and Secretary
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